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Rhys's imagination, both before and after the 1936 trip, created, in Voyage in 
the Dark and in P/ide Sargasso Sea, the contours of a country which may never 
have existed at all-, except in a writer's mind. For me, visiting Dominica is 
crucial to understanding Rhys. But it is also where you may crucially 
understand yourself in new ways. I think of going back for a couple of weeks, 
if I can get together_the resources. I'd like to make the six hour trek to the 
Boiling Lake, or the journey to the Emerald Pool, or the site of Geneva, 
preferably prepared for all eventualities of the weatHfer.

§ § §

JAMES POTTER LOCKHART AND THE "LETTER OF THE LAW"
Sue Thomas

In Wide Sargasso Sea Christophine Dubois's criticism of the operation of 
the apprenticeship system which replaced slavery - between 1834 and 1838 in most 
British Caribbean colonies - is framed as a distinction between old and new, the 
former slaveowning plantocracy and newcomer plantation owners like the 
Luttrells: "No more slavery! She had to laugh! 'These new ones.have Letter of
the Law. Same thing. They got magistrate. They got fine. They got jail house 
and chain gang. They got tread machine to mash up people's feet. New ones 
worse than old ones - more cunning, that's all'" (Rhys, Sargasso 22-23).
Assuming the transparency of the signifiers Dominica and the "interest of the 
white Creole,"^ Gayatri Chakravorty Spivak transfers Christophine's phrase 
"Letter of the Law" to British divorce law and a question of reform in Jane 
Eyre: "Through Bertha Mason, the white Jamaican Creole, Brontë renders the
h\jman/animal frontier as acceptably indeterminate, so that a good greater than 
the letter of the Law can be broached" ("Three Women's Texts" 253', 247) . 
Christophine's phrase "Letter of the Law," however, has a specific historical 
provenance in relation to the abolition of slavery and the operation of 
apprenticeship law in the 1830s. (Wide Sargasso Sea is set between c. 1835 and 
the early 1840s.) The "Letter of the Law" signifies in documents of the early 
to mid-1830s the efforts of local legislatures controlled by slaveowners and 
later holders of apprenticed labour to frustrate the spirit of amelioration and 
emancipatory reform directed by Britain,^ and the frustration of the British 
government at the recalcitrance of the legislatures and the colonial judicial 
system in honouring the spirit of reform. In addressing the meanings of the 
".Letter of the Law" I will be engaging with a defining moment in the emergence 
of the Mulatto Ascendancy in Dominica and*with Jean Rhys's apparently occluding 
and compensatory inscription of Lockhart family history, specifically 
controversy over the manner in which the Letter o'f the Law was used when James 
Potter Lockhart, Rhys's maternal great-grandfather, was in command of Dominica.

James Potter Lockhart emigrated from Britain to Dominica in the later 
eighteenth century, and worked as a plantation manager (Angier 7). In the 
Dominica Chronicle of the early 1820s I found references to a firm of merchants, 
who also handled the sale of estates (includj.ng their slave labour forces), 
Lockhart, Potter & Court, which traded between 1821 and 1825 as Lockhart & Court 
(21 February 1821; 23 February 1821; 30 March 1825). The business was being 
wound up in early 1825. In 1824 Lockhart purchased Geneva estate (Angier 7), in 
the wake of slave disturbances in Dominica (Warde, letter to Hastings), and open 
rebellion in Jamaica, and most famously Demerera, reportedly produced by rumours 
of the Slave Melioration Resolutions passed in the House of Commons in June 
1823. In Jane Eyre Charlotte Brontë inscribes the rumours in Rochester's 
narrative of his Jamaican sojourn as the wind from Europe, and the rebellion in 
Jamaica as the storm (Thomas). By 1831 Lockhart's name and signature begin to 
appear in British Parliamentary Papers. He was President of the Dominican 
Legislative Council (the upper house of the bicameral colonial parliament), a
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position held by its senior member, and which entitled the incumbent to an 
official uniform of office (Bathurst, letter to Major-General Nipolay). The 
members of the Council, who were nominated by the Crown, also functioned as 
Privy Councillors of the Governor of a "semi-federal arrangement" of Leeward 
Island colonies, which included Dominica (Honychurch 129). The Governor resided 
in Antigua; a Lieutenant-Governor resided in Dominica. In the early to mid- 
1830s Lockhart was often President of the Legislative Council of Dominica, and 
in this capacity occasionally assumed acting lieutenant-governorship, with the 
title President and Commander-in-Chief. On the death“ of Lieutenant-Governor Sir 
Charles Marsh Schömberg in January 1835, Lockhart was President and Commander- 
in-Chief of Dominica for most of 1835. The scale of labour which operated 
during the apprenticeship period was developed under his direction. The scale 
regulated daily productivity for different kinds of plantation work.
Apprentices were required "to work for their masters for three-quarters of every 
week (40 1/2 hours) without wages, the masters on their part being required to 
continue to provide lodging, clothing,.medical attendance and food, or in place 
of food provision grounds in wljich t;he apprentices could grow their own food" 
(Black 108).

1832 was a momentous year in Dominican politics. In 1832 Lockhart's 
signature authorised the Report of the Joint Committee of Dominican parliament 
resisting Provisions of Orders in Council and proposed Resolutions for the 
Abolition of Colonial Slavery. The language of the Report is unequivocally 
opposed to abolition: the "slave owner is justly entitled to the property he
has acquired, and ... he cannot lawfully be dispossessed of it without 
compensation" (Report of the Joint Committee 135); and the "total annihilation 
of Colonial property" (a circvimlócution for abolition) is "an evil* (Report of 
the Joint Committee 137). In 1823 free "coloured" men petitioned the lower 
house of the colonial parliament (the Legislative Assembly, elected by rate 
payers) for greater involvement in the island's political affairs and decision
making. The request was refused, the reasons given being that they lacked 
"education" and "wealth" (Baker 127), and were "not.a peaceful section of the 
community, " measured in court records (Baker 128) >. In 1831 a Brown Privilege 
Bill was passed which enfranchised coloured men of property ("freehold of ten 
acres of land, or a leasehold worth twenty pounds a year in land, or twenty 
pounds a year in building" [Trouillot 100]) and permitted them to stand for 
election to the Assembly. In a brief constitutional history of Dominica 
presented to an 1893 inquiry into conditions on the island Alexander Rvimsey 
Lockhart, a leading member of the Mulatto Ascendancy, probably a descendant of 
James Potter Lockhart, described the Bill as a relief of "social and political 
disabilities" ("The Special Inquiry" [2]). By 1838 men of the "coloured" elite 
dominated the Assembly. Patrick L. Baker argues that "[t]he rise of this group 
was a stormy, fractious affair, which dominated the politics of the nineteenth 
century on the island. ... [A] struggle was ... fought at the 'elite' level 
between representatives of metropolitan interests, who sought to maintain 
control.of their world through preserving colonial relations, and the mulatto 
élite, who wanted to wrest away that control" (124-125).

One of the "coloured" members of the Legislative Assembly, Joseph Padelle, 
challenged Lockhart in his role as ultimate Dominican upholder of the manner in 
which the Letter of the Law was used under his command. The cases elaborated by 
Padelle highlight an official reluctance to accept the dismantling of the 
ptinitive "culture of terror" (the term is Michael Taussig's) which had 
structured master/slave relations, and propped up the authority of the master. 
Padelle had been elected to the Assembly in 1834, the year he turned twenty- 
four. In the obituary of Joseph Padelle in the Dominican on 17 September 1896, 
his acquisition ,of '^knowledge, morals, and wealth" to engage in the "grand work" 
of helping to effect the "transfiguration" of the "negro ... from a beast to a 
human being" was eulogised. Lockhart was described as a "man of great brain

\
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power and the most influential white resident here at that time" ([2]). Joseph 
Sturge and Thomas Harvey comment in 1838 on Fadelle's renown "in England for his 
fearless exposure of colonial wickedness in high places" (93). In 1835 two 
female apprentices, Dongouse and Mary Clarke, convicted of receiving stolen 
goods, were sentenced to 39 and 30 stripes respectively, the whipping to be 
carried out in the public market-place, and a free person, Xiste, convicted of 
common assault, was sentenced to labour in a chain gang (MacGregor, despatch to 
Aberdeen'). In 1837 Padelle referred to the Secretary of State for the Colonies, 
Lord Glenelg, among other cases, the matter of a violation of the "rights of thé 
apprentices" under Lockhart's charge as Master of Geneva estate and Attorney of 
neighbouring Coulibri estate (Glenelg to Colebrooke, 29 April 1837). (The 
Jamaican estate of the Cosways in Wide Sargasso Sea is called Coulibri.) "I am 
most desirous to give every encouragement in my power to any person of
intelligence and respectability who shall be inclined to watch over the
interests of the lower classes of Society in the Colonies, to exert himself for
their protection, and to apprize the proper authorities of any oppressions under 
which they may be alleged to suffer," Glenelg wrote to Governor Colebrooke, but 
he found that other cases cited by Padelle contained "some vexatious 
representations" (Glenelg to Colebrooke, 29 April 1837).

Lord Bathurst, the Secretary of State for the Colonies, had recommended to 
governors on 28 May 1823 "an absolute prohibition to inflict the punishment of 
flogging under any circumstances on female Slaves," a measure which "cannot fail, 
to raise this unfortunate Class generally above their present degraded level, 
and to restore to the female Slave that sense of shame which is at once the 
ornament and protection of their Sex, and which their present mode of punishment 
has tended so unfortunately to weaken, if not to obliterate" (letter to Murray). 
A Committee of the House of Assembly investigated both complaints. In its 
report it tried to allay concerns over potential indecency attached to whipping 
women: "the punishment was inflicted on them, without any improper exposure of
their persons" (quoted in Sturge and Harvey, Appendix xviii). The legal opinion 
of John Shiell, the Acting Attorney-General of Antigua, was that as Dongouse and 
Mary Clarke were convicted under general law and -not apprenticeship law the 
sentence was legitimate, but reprehensible (Opinion). In the case of Xiste, 
Padelle asserted aç "an axiom of the English law, that no ignominious punishment 
should be appended to a crime which is not in itself ignominious" (letter to 
MacGregor). On 27 February 1835 Governor Sir E.J.M. MacGregor wrote to Lockhart 
to "earnestly recommend" that he "prevent" the whipping of women "by the 
intervention of the prerogative of pardon, in all future-cases, when females may 
be sentenced to be so punished," and on 13 May 1835 he suggested to Lockhart 
that the punishment of working in the chain-gang (as a means of enforcing hard 
labour) be abolished. Lockhart recommended the latter measure to the Assembly 
on 6 July 1835 (letter to MacGregor). The whipping of Dongouse and Mary Clarke 
was brought to the attention of the British House of Commons on 19 August 1835, 
and of abolitionists, and is cited in Sturge and Harvey's The West Indies in 
1837. On 20 November 1835 an Act "for abolishing the punishment of females by 
whipping" was passed by the Legislature of Dominica (MacGregor, despatch to Glenelg, 13 January 1836).

In July to August 1837 the Legislative Council of Dominica took umbrage at 
Lieutenant-Governor Light's instruction to Special Magistrates "forbidding them 
to use the lash [on men] as a Stimulus to labor or as a punishment" (Colebrooke, 
letter to Light). As Clinton V. Black explains, "[a] number of Special 
Magistrates (later known as Stipendiary Magistrates) were appointed by the 
Colonial Office to supervise the workings of the apprenticeship system and see 
to it.that t>ie ex-slaves were not taken advantage of by their former owners 
(108). The Council responded to Light's instruction by staying all legislative 
proceedings in Dominica. Light's order was criticised by the Solicitor-General 
of Antigua, Robert Horsford, who felt that Light should have reserved "to
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himself the Power of remitting all Sentences" of whipping (Horsford, letter to 
Colebrooke), and Light's expression was termed by Glenelg "not judiciously 
chosen" (Glenelg, despatch to Colebrooke, 24 October 1837). Glenelg conceded 
that the Executive Government "is not entitled to forbid the Special Magistrates 
to resort to any mode of punishment, the use of which the Law has expressly 
sanctioned," but suggested that the Instruction might be properly understood 
"not as a command* but _as an admonition" (Glenelg, despatch to Colebrooke, 24 
October 1837).

"V

Padelle's charge in 1837 that while Lockhart was "in administration of the 
Government of the Island" he demanded that the apprentices on Geneva and 
Coulibri estates carry passes authorised by him when they left the estates on 
Saturdays and Sundays, days having been declared normally free of labour under 
apprenticeship law, led Glenelg to lament to Governor Colebrooke on the "system 
which places persons not conversant with public business in the occasional 
administration of colonial Governments," Apprentices without passes "suffered 
the punishment of the dark hole, at their return" to the estates.^ Lockhart had 
acted on the "suggestion of Mr Saile, the Stipendiary Magistrate," in 
instituting the pass system; Glenelg disputed Saile's interpretation of the law 
and Colebrooke's support of it, couched in terms of the "'spirit of the law.'" 
Saile's interpretation was based on deeming "wander[ing]" from the "direct road" 
to Church on Sundays or market on Saturdays, or "think[ing] fit, as free agents, 
neither to go to market or to' Church" acts of vagabondage (Glenelg, despatch to 
Colebrooke, 29 April Ì837). Glenelg found that the "regulations respecting 
passes" were "not warranted in Law," and ’demanded that Colebrooke "take such 
steps as may be necessary to cause them to be réscinded" (Colebrooke, letter to 
Light, 10 June 1837). Interestingly, but without specific knowledge of 
Locldiart's practice, Moira Ferguson argues that the final part of wide Sargasso 
Sea "recapitulates the lives of slaves who were locked in cellars, victims .of 
systematic abuse. The attic of Thornfield Hall, Rochester's estate, provides an 
analogue to conditions of existence that continually punctuated the pages of 
periodicals, such as the Anti-Slavery Reporter, during slavery" (14).

Lockhart died in 1837, and it seems that some Dominican people with claims 
on his estate used the Letter of the Law to delay its winding up. On 12 October 
1839 Charles Leatham, the attorney for Geneva estate, published in the Dominica 
Colonist a call for the lodgement of claims against Lockhart "for supplies 
furnishe'd" and "services .rendered to Geneva Estate" in the eighteen months prior 
to his death. In the covering letter to the notice Leatham referred to a 
potentially comparable situation: the "cruel havoc made of the late Mr Diggs
[sic] property, to the injury of creditors" and "the destitution of his wifQ and 
child."

Christophine's references to prison reform in the British Caribbean between 
c. 1835 in J2unaica and the early 1840s in Dominica - "No chain gang, no tread 
machine, no dark jail either" {Sargasso 131) - suggest that Rhys knows at least 
part of her great-grandfather's political career. The "dark jail" could.be a 
term for the "punishment of the dark hole." Some prison reforms were also 
recommended in the Report of the Select Committee of the House of Commons which 
enquired into the apprenticeship system in Jcunaica, reporting in 1836, and 
Governor Colebrooke was urging reforms on Lieutenant-Governor Light in August 
1837. In November 1837 Colebrooke sent Light a circular form Glenelg announcing 
the appointment of'Captain Pringle "to enquire into the state of the Prisons and 
Workhouses in the West- Indies."

The Jamaican setting of Part One,of Wide Sargasso Sea is, as Peter Hulme 
notes, "given by Jane Eyre" (25), but it may also be given by one of 
Christophine's possible intertexts, the Report of the Select Committee on Negro 
Apprenticeship in the Colonies (1836). (In evidence Captain Oldrey identified

X

i



40

the "very wealthy" planter Thomas Mason as a prominent member of a "pro-slavery 
party" [2Ô4]). The Committee began its inquiry by assessing the manner in which 
the spirit ("intentions") "of the Imperial Parliament, as expressed in the Act 
of Emancipation," had been enacted in colonial law, but "soon found, however, 
that it would be impossible for them to go through the whole subject in a 
satisfactory manner during the present Session, and determined therefore to 
limit their investigation to Jamaica, in which colony alone they have obtained 
Evidence sufficiently complete to be fit for them to submit to The House, or to 
justify them in expressing any opinion" [iii]. The Coînmittee "felt- it their 
duty to institute a strict inquiry into the alleged cases of Corporal Punishment 
inflicted on Female Apprentices," "a practice ... abhorrent to the best feelings 
of our nature" [ v i - vii]The decision of the Committee to limit its Report to 
Jamaica had the effect of curtailing further investigation and exposure of the 
case involving Dongouse and Mary Clarke, casting into greater obscurity the 
relation between Lockhart "family history and the larger history of the English 
colony of Dominica" (Hulme 23). Christophine, Rhys's feisty critic of 
colonialism, is comparatively more forgiving of old slaveowners than holders of 
apprenticed labour who settled after 1834, compensation indeed for James Potter 
Lockhart's exacting of the Letter of the Law in upholding a punitive "culture of 
terror" when placed in positions of authority during the 1830s.

The whipping of females as punishment in the Caribbean colonies leaves 
transgenerational traces in the Lockhart family history in Rhys's memories of 
having been whipped by her mother, recorded in the Black Exercise Book. The 
theme of the pornographic serial story Mr. Howard tells her is that "[plain, 
humiliation submission" were for her, and heir vulnerability to seduction by this 
story is placed in the context of her mother's repeated whipping of her until 
the age of about twelve. Her mother would beat her; Rhys says she seldom knew 
why: "I wao an. ¿rritatiing child. I cuppace" . At about' twelve she said no to her 
mother's beatings, in place of her "usual stubborn silence": "... God curse you 
if you touch me I 11 [sic] kill you. Something that was no"- The word 
"whipping" is heavily scored out in a way that suggests the visual evidence of 
marks on her body. Using a language of demonic possession and attempted 
exorcism, Rhys thinks her mother must have seen "something alien" in her "which 
would make" her "unhappy"; the beatings are efforts to "root it out at all 
costs, " to "éíeive owfe camathing she saw in me that was alien that would devour* 
me. She was trying to drive it out at all costs" (Black Exercise Boojc). Rhys 
implies that her possession violates her mother's acculturated boundaries of 
other/self, crutside/inside, impurity/purity, corruption/innocence. The motifs 
of Mr. Howard's serial story - abduction, ownership, punishment, sexual force, 
naked female bodies, tied hands, a woman serving at an Englishman's table in a 
state of nudity - are drawn from the cultural archive of slavery. Rhys's 
"shame" and "sick revolt" at her family's implication in slavery make her desire 
to identify with local black people (Black Exercise Book). In Rhys's memories 
Mr. Howard sees within the naïve white creole girl a sexualizêd black slave/ 
servant. His fantasy, in which she is to be punished for the "slightest 
mistake" (Black Exercise Book)-, offers Rhys "the ritual exercise of social risk 
and social transformation" (McClintock 143) based on cross-racial and cross
class identificátions.

Notes
^The immateriality of these signifiers for Spivak is suggested by her 
description of Rhys as Jamaican in "Theory in the Margin" (161).
^See, for example, Stanley, circular despatch to colonial governors; and Reports 
from Select Committees.
^Taussig mentions the punishment of "being held hostage in the 'black hole' 
under the main house in Ultimo Retiro" in the Putumayo district. It is cited by
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Roger Casement in his "Correspondence respecting the Treatment of British 
Colonial Subjects and Native Indians Employed in the Collection o'f Rubber'in the 
Putumayo District," House of Commons Sessional Papers, 14 February 1912 to March 
1913„ 68.
^"In connection with this branch of their inquiry," the Committee made '"seriqus 
objection" to "the practice of working females in [light] chains ..., when.in 
the penal gang" (vii).
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